
Joint Safety Advisory Committee
30 October 2012
Minutes
	Members present:
	Professor M Stringer (Chair), Mr K Byng, Ms S Chalder, 
Professor J K Chipman, Mr D Checkley, Mr T L Green, Mrs L Heslington, Mrs C Jarvis, Professor J Preece, Ms A Sathi, Mr M Tomlin 

	In Attendance:
	Mrs D Eden, Mrs P K Hawkins, Mr M D Hoare, Miss V L Pendleton 

	Apologies:
	Miss K East, Professor J Franklyn, Mrs H Paver, Ms C A Wellington

	Papers:
	The Minute Book contains copies of all written papers or reports referred to below.


12/24
Terms of reference

The terms of reference were circulated. 


Noted: These should be amended with a statement of membership of the committee, its reporting arrangements and how often it met. 


Further noted: Professor Preece noted his concern that some members repeatedly failed to attend the meeting, and it was agreed to make it clearer to members that they could send a nominee if need be.

12/25
Minutes
Approved: The minutes of the meeting held on 30 May 2012 (JSA 12.10.1) were approved subject to Mr Checkley’s name being correctly recorded.
12/26
Chairperson’s items


Welcome: The Chair welcomed Mrs Hawkins to speak on the First Aid Policy and the sickness absence statistics. 


Noted: He noted that Miss Pendleton would be leaving the University before the next meeting, and Mrs Eden was in attendance to enable her to take minutes at the next meeting.


Further noted: A new Assistant Director of HR for Workplace Wellbeing had been appointed; Mr Leslie Wright would be starting in January.
12/27
Matters arising
a) 12/14 b) Transport safety on campus
Reported:  The new group had met a number of times. It had been agreed to reduce the speed limit on campus to 15mph from 3 December. New limit signs were to be erected around the campus and speed humps installed by the Munrow Sports Centre. There would be an awareness campaign via the usual channels (Buzz, payslips, etc) in November. The campaign would target all road users, including cyclists and pedestrians.
Agreed: It might be useful to write to local schools as a number of schoolchildren also used the campus and should be included in any communications.

Discussed: There was still some dissatisfaction with the new mixed use areas. Mr Checkley suggested putting up signs for cars to indicate that pedestrians were likely to be crossing at those points.

Noted: Mr Byng noted that the area had been audited three times and deemed safe. When the bricks had had to be lifted due to the issues with the water pipes, Estates had paid attention to staff concerns and had made changes to the layout in response to these.

Further discussed: There had been a suggestion of borrowing speed guns from the police. It was clarified that this would primarily be used to check the speed of traffic and to tell people on the spot if they were exceeding the speed limit. There was not currently any suggestion that the information would be passed to line managers (other than those driving University vehicles).

b) 12/18 Near miss reporting
Reported: The helpdesk offer in Estates had been reconfigured and a new telephone system implemented to improve reporting lines and hopefully expedite the process. The online reporting program FacilityNet already indicated that urgent calls should be phone through. The system would auto-allocate priorities, so phoning through was the better option for potential health and safety hazards.
Discussed: Mr Checkley was still concerned at the delay in fixing these issues, but more specifically with the lack of communication from Estates while a repair was awaited. Mr Byng reminded the meeting of the escalation process which could either be within Estates, to the relevant manager and ultimately to Mr Byng himself, or through the College via the building manager and facilities manager.
c) 12/21 Radiation store roof (as raised in radiation adviser report, May 2012)
Reported: The roof was beyond repair. Funding had been identified and it was being replaced.
12/28
College/Corporate Services annual plans
Received: College/Corporate Services annual plans for 2012-13 (JSA 12.10.2)
Discussed: There had been a number of discussions within LES on participant safety, in particular for projects in Psychology and Sportex, and how to integrate this with ethical approval. This had now been resolved.
12/29
Report to UEB and Council
Received and noted: UEB Briefing on Health and Safety (JSA 12.10.3)
Further noted: Marcia Davies, a member of Council, was a former regional director of the HSE and had a good grasp of health and safety matters.
12/30
New policy and guidance documents

a) i)
Received and approved: Draft biological policy and code of conduct 
(JSA 12.10.4)
Noted: This was similar to the previous policy, but simplified and updated. It had been agreed by the Biohazards Advisory Group.

ii)
Received and approved subject to inclusion of items raised in discussion: 
Draft first aid policy (JSA 12.10.5)
Reported: This was a new policy intended to incorporate and streamline existing practice. As a change to current practice, a First Aid Coordinator (FAC) was to be identified for each college, who would be responsible for risk assessments to determine how many First Aiders were needed in each building. A query had been raised about insurance, and the policy now noted that anyone providing first aid on work business was insured to do so. There was also guidance on the factors which should inform a risk assessment, and on the need to do a health assessment for anyone nominated to be a First Aider.
Discussed: In some colleges it might be useful to have an FAC per school, rather than one for the whole college. It was agreed to add ‘where appropriate, a local FAC will be appointed at School level’ to the second bullet point in section 2.1, and change the fourth bullet point here to say ‘All FACs are given…’. 
Under the last bullet point of 2.2, it was agreed that first aid kits should always be returned to the FAC or to the HSU, and not given directly to a new FAW, to ensure everything in the kit was up to date.
In response to a question, it was noted that references to the accident/incident report form had been removed from the policy to avoid confusion, as this was covered by a separate policy. Reference could nonetheless be made here (2.6, relating to the First Aid treatment form) to the appropriate policy. Regarding the seventh bullet point of 2.6, it was agreed that completing and updating first aid notices should be the responsibility of the FAC and thus moved to section 2.2.
Under ‘Hazards’ on p10, there was a concern that this could be taken to mean that no lab work could be undertaken outside core hours. It was agreed to refer the reader to the risk assessment at this point.
Under 3.9, Mrs Hawkins agreed to check the numbers given for security and for the emergency services.
It was noted that the lists of equipment on p15 and p21 did not match, and Mrs Hawkins agreed to amend this.
The form on p21 should be updated to include data protection information, and also the best way to forward the form to the appropriate person. 
b) i)
Received: Guidance on new and expectant mothers at work (JSA 12.10.6) 
Noted: This had been updated to include issues relating to working with a number of agents, and a risk assessment form had been added. It may be useful to flag this guidance up to Athena SWAN working groups.

ii)
Received and noted: Guidance on supervisor’s responsibilities (JSA 12.10.7) 

iii)
Received: Guidance on out-of-hours working and lone working (JSA 12.10.8)
Noted: This had been separated out from an earlier, broader policy, and updated to remove reference to an out-of-hours book, as there was no need for it from a health and safety perspective. It was not used by the fire service as it was not a reliable record. The guidance was based on using a risk assessment combined with local arrangements, and listed specific tasks that should not be carried out either out of hours or alone.

iv)
Received: Guidance on unattended apparatus (JSA 12.10.9) 
Noted: This had been separated out from the same broader policy and simplified.
Professor Preece left the meeting at 3pm.

12/31
Trade union matters
a) Issues relating to the refurbishment of the Law building
Reported: There had been a major refurbishment in Law over the summer, and Mr Green had received a number of emails from staff to tell him what was happening, with work going on throughout the building alongside where staff were working in their offices. He had looked around the building together with Mr Hoare and the contractors and the (stand in) project manager from Estates, and been surprised at what he saw, with overhead work going on while corridors were in use, and open toolboxes lying around. The construction workers were all wearing hard hats and there was dust in many places. He and Mr Hoare, in conjunction with the (stand in) project manager agreed with the contractors on the spot that certain activities should not be carried out during working hours, or were to be managed more carefully. They had returned a couple of days later for a further meeting at which Mrs Jarvis was also present. It was clear that efforts had been made to improve the situation, but Mr Green still felt that there was an underlying issue to do with the decision to refurbish the entire building at once without moving staff out.
Noted: Mrs Jarvis noted that there had been considerable deliberation before making this decision. The project was primarily to improve communal areas and fire detection systems, and where offices were affected these staff were moved out. The issue had arisen because the contractors fell behind and the project manager was on annual leave, so standards had been allowed to slip. It was her feeling that once these problems had arisen the University had taken fast and decisive action and resolved the serious issues. It would be useful to learn from the errors which had clearly occurred. She also noted that individuals were to an extent responsible for their own health and safety and if they felt something looked dangerous they should ask before walking past.

Mrs Jarvis left the meeting at 3.15pm.
b) Health issues related to cleaning standards in Gisbert Kapp

Reported: The cleaning standards had dropped over a period of six to eight months, and departments had been told there would be additional costs to clean the areas to the requested standard. Since Mr Checkley had raised this at the pre-JSAC meeting, they had been assigned a new cleaning manager and the situation had dramatically improved. The new manager had also taken time to explain that there were staffing issues; the root of the problem seemed once more to be one of communication. Mr Checkley also highlighted the lack of a clear or available service level agreement in terms of acceptable cleaning standards.
Ms Sathi left the meeting at 3.20pm.

c) Provision of laboratory coats in Chemistry for maintenance staff

Reported: The coats and goggles were now in place and available for use. 

d) Smoking outside buildings, particularly the HSRC

Noted: The route from the station to the new hospital passed a number of University buildings and a number of hospital staff, patients and visitors were choosing to smoke outside these, in particular the HSRC building as it had an overhanging roof. Smoking was not permitted in the hospital grounds. The Hospital had been contacted and signs had been ordered and would be prominently displayed. In addition to the nuisance of the smoke, there was an issue with litter in the form of dropped cigarette ends.
12/32
Fire update

Received and noted: Fire precautions update (JSA 12.10.10)

12/33
Radiation adviser report
Received: Report from Radiation Protection Adviser (JSA 12.10.11)
Noted: There would be a visit in November from an Environment Agency inspector accompanied by a Counter-Terrorism Security Adviser.
12/34
Health and safety statistics
Received: Major accidents, diseases and incidents report for the preceding quarter (JSA 12.10.12)

Noted: There was now a new graph showing the annual accident rate per 1000 staff and students.
Received: Sickness absence data (tabled)

Noted: The data was presented in three different ways: absence across colleges by reason; absence across colleges by staff type; and count of absence reason. These could not be combined due to the low numbers in some categories which could enable staff members to be identified.

Discussed: It would be useful to see these as a percentage of headcount. There was an issue that ‘other ailments’ was by far the largest group. Absence was often included here if the reason was unclear or not recorded on the departmental return.

Agreed: The group would like to continue to receive this data.
12/35
Advisory Group annual reports

Received and noted: Annual reports from Biohazards, Chemical Hazards and Wellbeing Advisory Groups (JSA 12.10.13)
12/36
Any other business

There was none.

Next Meeting: Tuesday 12 February 2013 at 2pm.
The meeting ended at 3.30pm.
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